WHITE OAK TOWNSHIP REGULAR BOARD MEETING

May 12, 2003

The White Oak Township regular board meeting was called to order by Supervisor Dorwin Marshall at 7:30 p.m. on May 12, 2003.  Roll call as follows:  Supervisor Dorwin Marshall, Clerk Carole Oesterle, Treasurer Mary Joan McArthur, Trustee Diane Graf and Trustee Todd Baker.  Also present were Elmer Phelps, Virgil Kehres, Reginald M. Laferriere, Charles Barnum and Ken Chamberlain.  Invocation given by Clerk Oesterle.  The agenda was approved as adjusted for Charlse Barnum and Park report.

Moved by Trustee Graf, seconded by Trustee Baker to approve the minutes of April 14, 2003 regular board meeting as printed. Motion carried.

Treasurer reported that two of our CD were up for renewal on May 15, 2003. Clerk Oesterle suggested that we only renew one of them since we have to pay for the road construction in advance. Moved by Trustee Graf, seconded by Trustee Baker to transfer CD#80968 of #32,068.98 into the General Fund Savings Account and renew CD#81532 of $40,856.26 for one year. Motion carried.

Moved by Trustee Baker, seconded by Trustee Graf to approve the treasurer’s report as printed and place on file.  Motion carried.  

· Public comment:  Supervisor Marshall introduced Charles Barnum, our building inspector. He reported that he has been involved in local government for years. He has been a registered building inspector for 25 years and is certified. He gave a report of the plan reviews and inspections in our township. The largest plan review was for Millville UMC which took him more than eight hours and he suggested being paid $80 for that plan review. Clerk Oesterle stated that the board should review the fee schedule and amend it. The board agreed that he is doing a great job and would appreciate him attending one of our board meetings on a quarterly basis to give a report.

· Elmer Phelps, Zoning Board Chairperson reported that they will be meeting on Special Use Permit application on a dog kennel for Sharon Windsor. The meeting is scheduled for June 4, 2003 at 8 p.m. and the board will review some nuisance ordinances.

Moved by Clerk Oesterle, seconded by Trustee Baker to appoint Pete Crawford to the Zoning Board. Motion carried.

Kenneth Chamberlain, Zoning Administrator reported that he has collected $1,995.80 on permits this last month. Concerning Zoning issues: Reginald M. Laferriere addressed the board concerning the Bearup's trailer. He distributed pictures of the unsightly trailer from their back yard and asked for our help in getting it removed. Clerk Oesterle had distributed letters that was received from the Laferriere's and court order from Stockbridge Township. Our Zoning Administrator suggested that he go see the Bearup's and see if they can come to an understanding about this situation in removal of the trailer. Otherwise he will send a letter to him concerning the violation, penalties and possibility of adding it to their taxes before having our lawyer proceed in a court action. The township agreed to proceed as suggested.

Diane Graf handed out the park minutes of the April 22, 2003 meeting. She asked for approval of the following items: Fencing-$1,400, Prizes for Carnival-$200, Fun Tunnel-$720, Landscape of Gazebo-$1,167.50 plus requesting the general fund to pay for the electrical that need to be done which one proposal was for $1,865.90. Moved by Clerk Oesterle, seconded by Trustee Baker to give approval on the fencing proposal of $1,400 Carnival prizes of $200, Fun Tunnel proposal of $720, Landscape of  $1,167.50. Motion carried.

Old Business:

Marvin Gauss submitted his resignation as our township assessor effective May 1 or until we hire someone to replace him.

Moved by Trustee Baker, seconded by Trustee Graf. To hire Chuck Zemla as our township assessor and pay him $10.00 a parcel which would be $7,310.00. Motion carried.

Regarding the Metropolitan Extension Telecommunications Right-Of-Way Act PA48 of 2002 effective November 1, 2002-Resolution or Ordinance is to be referred to our lawyer for an opinion.

Communiqués: Ingham County Board of Commissioners-RE: Meeting with township officials Thursday, May 29,2003 at 3:30 p.m., in Conference rooms D & E of Human Services Bldg-entrance 3; Ingham County Health Dept.-RE: Dan Phelis evaluation of vacant land on Cooper Road for a septic system; Department of Treasury-RE: certification of 5 mils for 2003 year; Family of Delmar Carr-RE: Thank you card; The Town Crier-RE: Web site www.publicnoticeads.com; J. Richard Robinson, P.C.-RE: New staff member, Shane Bolley; Ingham County Road Commission-RE: Summer hours-Monday - Thursday 6:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. closed Fridays; 2002 Annual Financial Report; Road Contract.

Moved by Clerk Oesterle, seconded by Trustee Graf to enter into road contract on Phase II of the reconstruction of Swan Road from Brogan to M-52 the placement of approximately 1,800 cubic yards of gravel, brush and tree removal, as well as cleaning and grubbing and the placement of a double chip seal, estimated at $44,800 and our share would be $22,600 for 2003. Motion carried. Supervisor Marshall stated that 16 trees were marked to be removed, but three of them will probably not be removed.

Township board recommended that we seek advice in collecting on the rescue/fire runs.

Moved by Clerk Oesterle, seconded by Treasurer McArthur to purchase two plat books for the township and to check the price of the map of our township. Motion carried.

Supervisor Marshal stated that it was reported on May 4 that our township storage building was broken into and our lawn mower was stolen. Police report has been made and the insurance company has been notified. We also got a new mower, but it doesn't seem to be working right and D&G Equipment will be coming out to fix it or get us another one. Clerk Oesterle reported that our new lawn mower cost $7,839.20 and the insurance will cover all except for $491.96 which is Actual Cash Value less 5% of cost and $100 dollar deductible.

BS&A Software renewal of assessor/treasurer program updates and technical support for the Equalizer Assessing program is due. Clerk Oesterle will check the county concerning this matter since we are hiring someone to do our assessing if we also need to keep the files updated and on the system.

Moved by Trustee Graf, seconded by Trustee Baker to pay all the bills presented.  Motion carried.

Supervisor Marshall declared the meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Carole Oesterle, Clerk

